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Gord MacBride provided the following 

pictures of the historic Brockville Tunnel. 

This could be the inspiration for an 

industrial, waterfront switching layout with 

the staging reached through the tunnel, a 

perfect excuse not to be able to see beyond 

the layout! 
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The Frontier Flimsy  is published four times 

annually by the Niagara Frontier Region of 

the National Model Railroad Association, Inc. 

and is distributed openly on the web at 

www.nfr-nmra.org. NFR members who 

require a physical copy may request this 

service, the current annual rate for a black and 

white printed version delivered by standard 

mail is $12.00.  All rates are assessed in the 

currency of your residence. Send fees as 

cheque or money order, to the NFR Registrar. 

 

Material for publication is welcome. Send 

articles, coming events, notices, etc. to the 

editor. Materials including photographs may 

be submitted by e-mail. Materials will be 

credited at the time of publication and will be 

returned if requested. Articles appearing in the 

Frontier Flimsy may be reprinted in other non-

profit publications providing that credit is 

given to the author and the Flimsy. 

 

Advertising is accepted in the flimsy; please 

see the region web site for information and 

rates. 

 

Opinions expressed in the Frontier Flimsy are 

those of the writer and do not necessarily 

reflect those of the NMRA, the Region, its 

officers, or other contributors to the Frontier 

Flimsy. 

 

Special thanks to Diane Dodds for 

proofreading and nitpicking.  

 

Email notification, printing and postal 

distribution is coordinated by Richard 

Sparrow.  

 

 

 

Printed in Canada 

 

The Niagara Frontier Region Flimsy 

2194 Valley Drive, Ottawa, ON K1G 2P8 

The Niagara Frontier Region 
Regional Officers 

 

President  Richard Hatton 

205 Country Lane, Stayner, ON  L0M  1S0 

 705-428-9997, moose_caboose@bell.net  

American V.P. Matt Bierl  

 146 Los Robles Street, Williamsville, NY  1422 16721 

 716-632-3686, mattbierl@msn.com 

Canadian V.P.  Tim Warris  

 312-b St. Patrick Street 

 PO Box 1420, Port Dover, ON  N0A 1N0 

 519-583-1099, tim@warris.com 

Secretary John Keenliside 

 214 Main Street East, Gimsby, ON L3M 1P6 

 905-309-9351, jkeenliside@primus.ca 

Treasurer Tony Kerr  

1361 Creekwood Trail, Oakville, ON  L6H 6C7 

905-338-8881, tony.kerr@sympatico.ca 

 

Division Superintendents 
Allegheny inactive 

Central Ontario: Richard Hatton, 705-737-9363 moose_caboose@bell.net 

International : Richard Sparrow, 905-892-7958, rands.sparrow@sympatico 

Lakeshores: Raymond Howard, 315-789-4801, rhoward1@rochester.rr.com 

Ontario Northland : Trevor Ross, 705-983-9602, trevor@tjrcadd.com 

St. Lawrence: Peter Gray, rustycanz@gmail.com  

Southern Tier: Robert Hamilton, 607-754-0089, bobhamilton@stny.rr.com 

Western Ontario: John Moseley, 519-455-1311 j.moseley@sympatico.com  

 

Regional Officials 
 

Achievement Program: Peter Nesbitt, 613-592-0110, nesbitt@magma.ca 

Convention Coordination:  
Flimsy Editor: Stanley Conley, 613-523-8237, stanley_conley@carleton.ca 

Flimsy Distribution:  Richard Sparrow, 905-892-7958, rands.sparrow@sympatico 

Historian: Open 

Membership/Registrar Open 

Model Contest:  Peter Gray, rustycanz@gmail.com 

WebMaster: vacant  

Waybill  

 

Executive Reports Page 3 

Division Reports Page 4  

Officer Reports Page 7 

Tenth Anniversary of  ñThe Muskokianò by Al Crisp, MMR Page 8 

Regional Train Orders Page 12 

  

  

  

  

  

  

  

 



The NFR Frontier FlimsyðSeptember 2014ðPage 3 

 

Niagara Frontier Region Executive Reports 
 

President 

Richard Hatton 

 

Hello everyone in model railroad land. Summer is 

quickly coming to a close so itôs time to pry open 

the basement door remove the dust and start 

modeling.  

 

Donôt come up for air until spring. 

 

For those of you that are not aware this yearôs AGM 

was well done and well received. I will be having 

my first conference call with the new executive on 

what the action items are so we can work to meet 

the needs of our members. For those in attendance 

thank you again for all your feedback. 

 

I have started the OEM reports you asked for and 

John Keenliside is now going to take over so give 

him time to learn and adapt. We are in good hands. 

 

As brought forward and in a unanimous vote we 

will no longer be mailing copies of the Flimsy. The 

costs are way too high and rising. We have only 65 

members without a registered email address so if 

you have an email address get it to us and make 

sure it is up to date as this is the only way to get the 

Flimsy. 

 

The NFR needs help, we are very much in need of 

the following positions;  

 
1. Account Manager to manage our vendors and 

advertisers. This would be a person where 

someone can mail their $ information to the 

NFR so their ads appear in the Flimsy and 

website. We need this revenue in order to add 

help our divisions and conventions in ways we 

cannot now. This is a top priority. 

2. Convention Coordinator. 

3. Historian 

Many hands make light work so please reach out 

and join the group of volunteers that work so hard 

to make things better. 

 

Al Crisp is organizing yet another trip to Train Fest 

in Milwaukee. I believe there is one spot open so 

for details if you are interested please contact Al @ 

beez_al@bell.net and come join the fun. 

 

Keep your eyes open as your local shows will soon 

be upon you not to mention the many layout tours 

that will be upon us. Plan your weekends or you 

could miss out on some really good things 

 

This yearôs Convention will be held in Rochester 

New York. They have been planning like crazy and 

waiting for the venue to give them the exact date. 

The information will be in this copy of the Flimsy 

so read it carefully and sign up early. Let them 

know we are coming. 

 

Thanks for your time here and keep your eyes 

peeled, you never know who you will meet at your 

local train show. 

 

Support your local hobby shop. 
 

American Vice President 

Matt Bierl  

 

Canadian Vice President 

Tim Warris  

 

I have nothing against rabbits. 

 

Once again this year I was able to attend the NMRA 

National Convention and Train Show, held this year 

in Cleveland, OH.  It's always great when the 

convention is only a few hours drive away! This 

year was one of the best I had been to in the 10 

years I have been attending. Very well organized, a 

great and unique venue and right in the heart of 

everything Cleveland (although somehow I just ran 

out of time and didn't get to the Rock and Roll Hall 

of Fame, which was right across the street!) 

 

What made this year different from other years was 

I wasn't only attending as a manufacturer and 
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vendor; I was also now a representative of the 

NMRA. Again this year, Clark Kooning and I 

travelled and stayed together for the week, and as 

always we had a great time. Clarkôs long history as 

a director of the NMRA and the years of experience 

he has gained from all that effort is a great source of 

inspiration and information for me. This year I got a 

glimpse at just how hard these guys work, a lot of 

long days are put in to pull off one of these 

conventions. We arrived early enough on Saturday 

to sit in on the Board of Directors meeting that is 

held each year at the convention. I've not sat in on 

one of these before and found it very interesting, 

lively and entertaining. With Charlie Getz as 

president it's pretty much guaranteed there will be 

lots of laughs mixed in with a lot of hard work. 

These are public meetings and any member is 

welcome to attend. I'd recommend it if you get the 

chance. 

 

One subject that came up in the meeting was 

NMRA's presence on social media and how it could 

be improved. Like most organizations the NMRA 

for the most part is run by volunteers and Charlie 

remarked that he'd love to see more activity on the 

NMRA Facebook pages if he could find someone to 

do it. As he was staring right at me when he 

mentioned that I felt the least I could do was offer 

to help out, as did Kathy Millet, the UK Director. 

For the duration of the convention we made it our 

goal to keep the NMRA Facebook feeds alive with 

lots of posts and pictures about all the great stuff 

that went on during the week and at the Train Show 

that followed. I've always felt that if people could 

get a sense of how much activity and fun goes on at 

one of these conventions attendance would triple! 

Facebook is one conduit that will allow those who 

cannot make it to a convention a way to see what 

they are all about, and maybe set a goal of coming 

to one in the future. These conventions are often 

referred to as a Mecca for model railroaders, and I 

believe everyone should try to get to at least one of 

them once in their lifetime, you will not regret it! 

 

Another common theme at this yearôs convention, 

eloquently spoken by Charlie, was recruitment. To 

quote Charlie, ñit is in our own enlightened self 

interestò that we keep this thing going for the better 

of all of us involved. It's no secret that membership 

numbers have dropped off over the years and I 

suspect there is no one simple reason why. But there 

is one simple solution. If you are a member, stay a 

member. Better yet, letôs have every member set a 

goal to sign up one more member, and just like that, 

our numbers double. As one board member pointed 

out at the meeting, if the American Rabbit Breeders 

Association can boast 23,000 members, surely the 

NMRA can too! 

 

PS. Vote for Clark. 

 

Secretary 

John Keenliside 

 

Treasurer 

Tony Kerr  

 

 

Niagara Frontier Region Division Reports 
 

Allegheny Highlands Division  

Inactive 

 

Central Ontario Division  

Superintendent Richard Hatton 

 

Hello my friends of the COD. September 20
th
  is the 

first gathering of modeling with? ( still need a 

name.) Should be a great day and fun for all. This 

should be the beginning of many good get 

togethers. 

 

Also this month is the annual Muskoka layout tour, 

so mark your calendar for September 28
th
 to visit 

layouts form Barrie to Huntsville and many points 

in between, 20 plus layouts in various stages of 

completion. Letôs face it, they are never complete. 

Check the NFR website for details or contact al 

crisp @ beez_al@bell.net 

 

 Weôve got lots of train shows coming in the NFR 
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Lakeshore Model Railroaders Flea Market 
Saturday September 6, 2014 

 

Muskoka Layout Tour - 10th Annual 
'The Muskokian' 

September 28th, 2014 : 10 am - 6 pm 

 

2014 Brampton Model Railway Show 
Saturday October 4, 2014; 10 am - 4 pm 

Sunday October 5, 2014; 10 am - 4 pm 

 

Bowmanville Model Train Show 

Saturday October 18, 2014 10 ï 4:30 

Sunday October 19, 2014 10-4:30 

 

Woodstock Model Train Show 

Sunday October 19 2014 10-3 

 

Kitchener Model Train Show 

Sunday November 2, 2014 10 -3 

 

Whitby Model Railroad Show 
Saturday, November 15, 2014 - 10am - 4:30pm  

Sunday, November 16, 2014 - 10am - 4pm 

 

Belleville Model Train Show 

Saturday December 6, 2014 

Sunday December 7, 2014 
 

Lots to see and do, see you at one of the locations 

above. 
 

International Division  

Superintendent Richard Sparrow 

 

. . . . .The bad news is that I heard a sawfly the other 

day, a sure harbinger of the end of summer. The 

good news is that the modeling season proper will 

soon be upon us.  

 

In the ID, our Fall meet is scheduled for Saturday, 

October 18
th
 at the Dundas Legion, 280 King St. 

West, Dundas ï in the Wentworth Room. Three 

clinics are on the program, along with a popular 

choice contest and model display table. See full 

Meet details further on in the Flimsy. 

 

This October meet is also the time for our ID 

Executive elections. All officer positions including 

those of Superintendent, Paymaster and Clerk are 

open for nominations by any current ID member.  

 

For those working on the Achievement Program 

who still need more points for their óVolunteerô or 

óOfficialô categories, participating on the Division 

Executive will not only help gain those certificates, 

but will also increase your involvement in how the 

ID is run. Please send in your nomination (yes, it 

can be for yourself) to Chuck Faist at 

cfaist@bell.net  

 

Mike Pearson, who has served the ID membership 

as Clerk for the last 3 years has decided not to run 

for re-election in October. On behalf of all ID 

members, I would like to thank Mike for the 

excellent job he has done for us in maintaining 

divisional records and keeping members up-to-date 

on happenings within the ID and the National.  

Thanks are due especially for the work that Mike 

and his wife Sharon did for us to help make our 

recent NFR convention, the Grapevine Express run 

so smoothly ï thanks very much for your 

contribution Mike and Sharon. 

 

For our Spring 2015 Meet, we are working with 

Matt Herman of ESU LokSound to do a hands-on 

sound decoder clinic for us. Participants will pre-

order a sound decoder from Matt for one of their 

locomotives, and Matt will then bring those 

decoders to the Meet where with his help, we will 

install the decoders during the clinic. Stay tuned for 

the date, and further details.  

 

We are also working with the HOMES club of 

Hamilton for a future Meet. HOMES has offered to 

present clinics centred on operations, followed by a 

hands-on operating session on their extensive 

TH&B layout. Watch for more on this in future 

correspondence.  

 

We welcome any questions, comments or 

suggestions that you may have for the ID.  E-mail 

links are on our website attached to the NFR 

website, and my phone number is on the masthead 

of this newsletter.  Play Safe. 
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Lakeshores Division 

Superintendent Raymond Howard 

 

The Lakeshores Division held a Summer Picnic at 

the Finger Lakes Live Steamers in Clyde, NY.  We 

had a small turnout but those of us that came had a 

great time riding trains and just enjoying a beautiful 

day together. 

The LSD will hold our Fall Meet at the Edgerton 

Model Railroad Club, 41 Backus Street, Rochester, 

NY Saturday October 25
th
.  Their four O Gauge 

layouts will be open to view as well as many other 

clinics and activities for the day.  The Division will 

be holding the Biannual Election of officers during 

the Meet. 

Plans for the 2015 NFR convention, Mortimer 

Junction, are underway! 

More information can be found at: 

http://www.lakeshoresdivision.org/ 

 

Ontario Northland Division  

Superintendent Trevor Ross 

 

St. Lawrence Division  

Superintendent Peter Gray 

 

Hello all,  

 

So welcome to the SLD report. You will notice a 

new pen here as Ron has fulfilled his term. While 

we have many returning members to the executive 

we have many familiar faces as well. 

 

A theme that we are building on after the last 

convention is doing more for the individual 

modeller. Recognizing that a division serves a large 

area, it is only natural that many members cannot 

make it to meets regularly, if at all. Part of our goal 

for the coming season is that we have a touch point 

with those that we normally do not hear from. 

 

That said our membership is stable, our program is 

in place and we are looking forward to seeing 

friends and their summer projects. On a more 

serious note, it has been an interesting summer.  

 

Recently, Caresten Publishing has closed its doors, 

leaving the future of its magazines, including Model 

Railroad Craftsman and the Narrow Gauge 

Annuals, in question. This has brought forth many 

discussions on what these magazines meant to many 

people and I was surprised by the similarity in what 

a magazine offered and what we as an organization 

do. We offer how to clinics, historical information, 

news on the industry, advice, and perhaps most 

important a feeling of connection to fellow 

modellers.  

 

Editors Note: White River Productions has acquired 

Railroad Model Craftsman and Railfan & Railroad 

magazines, effective September 1, 2014. The asset 

purchase agreement between Carstens Publications 

and White River Productions was completed 

Thursday, August 28, 2014. 

 

As far as news from the industry, including 

Canadian manufacturers and those manufacturers 

modeling Canadian prototypes, the models keep 

coming and coming in greater quality and realism. I 

feel lucky to be modeling at this time as recent 

strives in technology have pushed the hobby to 

places many thought it would never get to.  

 

I hope everyone has had a good, although it seems 

short, summer and I am looking forward to the 

upcoming season. 

 

Happy modeling. 

 

Southern Tier Division  

Superintendent Robert Hamilton  

 

Western Ontario Division 

Superintendent John Moseley 
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Niagara Frontier Region Officer Reports 
 

Achievement Program Chairman 

Peter Nesbitt 

 
At the spring convention there were many great models entered in the judged contest and nine received Merit 

Awards. 

 

James Whatley for his CNR Interlocking Tower  - Kit  

Patrick Rivard for his Square Water Tank ï Kit  

Patrick Rivard for his Round Water Tank ï Kit  

Richard Sparrow for his Trestle / Bridge 

Barry Kelly for his scratchbuilt TH&B Caboose 

Efram Ellenbogen for his model of CNR 6024 

Ed Haydon for his D&RGW Box Car ï Kit  

James Whatley for his CASO Covered Hopper ï Kit  

Gary Shurgold for his CNR Caboose ï Kit  

 

Since my last report at the NFR spring convention there have not been any Achievement Certificates earned. 

 

At the National convention, Steve Juarnics earned a merit award for his model of Turko Brothers Fine 

Furniture. 

 

 

 

 

  



Page 8ðThe NFR Frontier FlimsyðSeptember 2014 

Tenth Anniversary of 

 ñThe Muskokianò 
by Al Crisp, MMR 

 

This is the tenth year we as a group in and around Muskoka have put on this tour of layouts. I say group as we 

are not a club as such but a loose knit lot who once a year open our layouts to fellow modellers and the general 

public. The idea belongs to Scott Ried of Orillia who presented it to Ron Colpitts and myself 10 years ago. Over 

the years we have grown from four layouts to over twenty in Muskoka and parts of Simcoe County. Scott for 

various reasons had to drop out and the slack was taken up by Roger Berkeley who has been a great help for a 

number of years. Through time we have added layouts, lost some for various reasons and had others come back 

after rebuilding. We welcome layouts in all stages of construction as going on these tours for some is a voyage 

of gaining ideas to assist in their own building or dreaming. 

 

To Rodger's credit we have added the electronic maps that thanks to the NFR-NMRA website have been 

available to all who wish to join in. The maps appear starting September 1
st
 and can be downloaded. Also a big 

help has been Bill Hambly with his Info Guy website carrying the maps, plus videos and photos of some of the 

layouts and photos of past tours. In the past couple of years other sites and local media have been helpful in 

getting the word out to the general public. 

 

Over the years we tried different dates but have now settled on the last Sunday in September to avoid clashing 

with other events. Also it coincides with the turning colour of the leaves in Muskoka, giving a good excuse for a 

family outing on that day. We try to appeal mainly to model railroaders but also like to have the general public 

take part too. It is all to help promote the hobby and those in it and give them a chance to show case their 

efforts. My personal feeling is there is little point in doing all that work if it remains hidden from view. Sharing 

is part of this hobby and part of its life blood. 

 

We have added sponsors to supply door prizes for the visitors to the various locations. Our hats are off to the 

Right Track in Bracebridge who has been with us since the start; sadly he is closing down and retiring this fall. 

Also on our list of helpers is Lahay's of Orillia, Credit Valley, George's Trains, Black Horse, and Hockley 

Valley. We have gone to system of gift certificates from the sponsors. We charge a flat five dollars per guest to 

get a pass and three tickets on the draw. We tried donations for our expenses and donation money for charity, 

but it was awkward for both guests and hosts. All money raised goes to the Salvation Army food banks in 

Muskoka and Simcoe County. 

 

The layouts on display run from N scale to G outdoor. All skill levels and styles of operating are on display, 

plus size and complexity. The Majority of the layouts are within a few minutes of Hwy 11 or the 400 which 

makes it easier for visitors coming north or heading south to set up a route of sites to get to. Passes are available 

from most of the sites. Just pay your 5 dollars get your pass and fill in the draw tickets and carry on. If you 

download the maps please fill in the tickets before arriving at the first location to make things easier for all 

concerned. Also as we are all amateurs, correct change is a real help. For those not computer savvy printed 

maps are available from Right Track Bracebridge and Lahay's Orillia free of charge. 

 

As the majority of our open house layouts are NFR members it is my hope you would reserve Sunday 

September 28; 10 am to 6 pm to come out and visit us and show your support for our efforts.  
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10th ANNUAL:  

MUSKOKA & SIMCOE COUNTY MODEL  

RAILROAD LAYOUT TOUR.  

ñTHE MUSKOKIANò 
SEPTEMBER 28th 2014 10.00am to 6.00pm 

GUIDE BOOKS AVAILABLE BY  

SEPTEMBER 1st, 2014 SEE LINK AT BOTTOM  

20plus LAYOUTS THIS YEAR FROM N TO G:  
SPONSORED BY: 

THE RIGHT TRACK;  

HOCKLEY VALLEY RAILWAY;  

GEORGE'S TRAINS;  

LAHAYôS HOBBIES, 

CLARK INDUSTRIES (BLACKHORSE JCT RR):  

CREDIT VALLEY RAILROAD  
ADMISSION BY PASS: 

$5.00/PERSON GIVING 3 TICKETS TOWARDS DOOR PRIZE DRAW. 

(AVAILABLE AT VARIOUS LOCATIONS): ALL PROCEEDS DONATED TO  

SALVATION ARM Y FOOD BANKS. 

FURTHER INFORMATION  

Al Crisp beez_al@bell.net ; roger.berkeley@primus.ca; 

GUIDE BOOKS WITH MAPS AVAILABLE AFTER SEPT 1 ST @ 

www.nfr -nmra.org or 

www.model-railroad -infoguy.com/muskoka-tour.html and follow link  
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